Town of Maxton

North Carolina

Board of Commissioners Meeting

Minutes

February 16, 2010
The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, February 16, 2010 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner James McDougald
Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Commissioner Victor Womack
Staff Present: Town Manager Long, Town Clerk Smith, Town Attorney Nick Sojka, Finance Director Tyndall and Interim Police Chief Deese 

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the February 16, 2010 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Womack.
Public Hearing Data
1. Conditional Use Zoning Permit Application 
· On Thursday, January 28, 2010, the Planning and Zoning Board could not declare a quorum and due to state time restrictions on the applicant and after speaking with the Town Attorney, this application is being brought before the Board of Commissioners to be heard. 
Conditional Use Application - Cup # 10-01: Request to operate as a special exception or conditional use a Psychosocial Rehabilitation Center located at 420 West Martin Luther King Dr R-SFD Zoning District. The complete summary for this request is located in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder.
Commissioner Oxendine asked how many people would be serviced.  Mr. Willie Drake came forward to speak about the facility and services offered. He said it would serve mentally ill. Mayor Dean asked what is the severity of illness will the facility treat. He said those with depression, bi-polar, etc. Commissioner Morrison asked if the clients would be there overnight. Mr. Drake said, “No, only during the day between hours of 8 to 5. The site had previously been zoned for a group home but now it would be an Adult Day Treatment Center. Commissioner McDougald asked, “How many staff do you plan to have?” Mr. Drake answered, “The facility will have one staff to manage the facility and then the ratio is one staff member to eight consumers. Commissioner Womack asked, “Would it be occupied on the weekend?” Mr. Drake answered, “No.” Commissioner Oxendine asked, “Will you provide meals?” Mr. Drake said, “Yes, but the services will be contracted out in the beginning.” Mayor Dean asked, “Will you take them on field trips?” Mr. Drake said, “Yes.” Mr. Drake continued that he would like to have a workgroup for them to go and learn work skills.” Mayor Dean asked, “How they will accommodate parking since there is a shared driveway and some encroachment there?” Mr. Drake said, “That shouldn’t be a problem, they have a place on the side of the house that could be used for parking.” Since most of the clients won’t drive the facility will have a van to transport the clients.  He said that he doesn’t see a problem with six or seven vehicles being parked on their side of the driveway. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked where the house is located. Mayor Dean gave them landmarks such as Kangaroo. Commissioner Morrison asked what the age group of the adults is. Mr. Drake said that they will be over 18 but not over 45 or 50 years old. Commissioner McDougald asked, “Where do you get your referrals from?” Mr. Drake said that he will get referrals from several sources. Mayor Dean asked, “If the clients would be brought in from all over the county?” Mr. Drake said, “They are concentrating on Maxton. Town Manager Long interjected that initially it sounded like Mr. Drake was offering something for the mentally ill and now Mr. Drake is talking about social outreach. Town Manager Long asked, “If this venture had a defined mission or is it just opportunistic?” Mr. Drake said, “It is not opportunistic.” He continued to say that many mentally ill persons are depressed and this facility will be there to help them. He said, “We will also offer medication management.” Town Manager Long asked what his qualifications were to do that? The director has to have a Bachelor’s Degree and all of the staff are qualified. Town Manager Long asked, “Has a director been hired yet?” Mr. Drake responded, “Yes.” Town Manager Long asked, “Who is that individual?” Mr. Drake said, “Lori Hammonds but the company has already been established.” The company comes out of Pembroke and is called Positive Progress Services. Town Manager Long asked what is the source of funding? Mr. Drake replied, “State funds and Medicaid.” Town Manager Long recommended that this item be tabled since there was not a planning and zoning board meeting and since this is the first time the community has been able to hear about this and there could possibly be some community impact. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that he agreed with Town Manager Long that this item should be table especially with the parking situation. Commissioner McDougald asked how many cars used parking for your previous business. Mr. Drake said that maybe 2 or 3. Mayor Dean asked if Mr. Drake would use the back yard for parking. He said he could possibly.  Mayor Dean expressed concern about the possibility of having nine cars parking in one time. Town Manager Long asked if Positive Progress would be operating the facility. Mr. Drake said, “Yes”. Town Manager Long said that the Board of Commissioners should be speaking with Positive Progress instead. Town Attorney Sojka agreed. 
Old Business Items

New Business Items

1. Ken Windley – Robeson County Manager – 911 Dispatch.
Mr. Windley will be present to speak with the Board about the proposed plan for 911 Dispatch.
Mr. Windley came forward to speak with the Board of Commissioners about opportunities the state is offering to small town. The state 911 Board informed the county last May that they would not allow Robeson County to provide any money to the towns that the County has been providing money to assist them with equipment purchases, etc. This created problems for the towns because of the cost of 911 equipment and costs that would have to come out of the Town’s.  The state 911 Board is adamant about merging all of the towns into one large communication center. Mr. Windley said that Robeson County has awarded bids and are in the process of building a new facility that will accommodate 8-10 dispatchers at one time. So far, Fairmont is the only Town that has given a reply. The County already provides service for Rowland and Parkton. Mayor Pro Tem asked if he was clear that the state was trying to keep the monies provided by the Town’s 911 system. He then recommended that maybe the Towns needed to get a class action suit against the 911 committee. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that the Town had tried this system before and found that it didn’t work because whenever Maxton would call they would be put on hold and that there was favoritism. Mayor Pro Tem Morton continued by saying that supposedly it would have saved the Town money and it didn’t. He then added that it nearly took an “act from Congress” for Maxton to get out of the contract. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked how much money the Town was being given now from the 911 money. Mr. Windley said approximately $8,000 - $15,000 depending upon the needs of the Town. Mr. Windley said that he apologized for any problems that Maxton experienced during that time. Mr. Windley said that if they could get one more town in addition to Fairmont, they could save Fairmont nearly $40,000-$50,000 a year. Commissioner McDougald asked, “How many dispatchers does Fairmont have?” Mr. Windley said, “One fulltime and maybe as many as three part-time.” Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked Interim Chief Deese how many dispatchers work for Maxton. Interim Chief Deese said, “Four full-time and one part-time.” Mayor Pro Tem Morton said for $15,000 and not having someone on location just doesn’t seem worth it." Commissioner McDougald asked how much notice would need to be given to get out the contract if Maxton decided that it wasn’t working for them. Mr. Windley said, “12 months in order to give a town enough time to get all the equipment and staff needed by the state to have 911. Commissioner Oxendine asked Mr. Windley if he had discussed this plan with any of Maxton’s staff. Mr. Windley said, “No.” Mr. Windley said that he doesn’t need an answer tonight but he would like to get an answer in the near future so the County could do the proper preparation.  Mr. Windley said that he could assure Maxton that the problems experienced before would not happen this time.
2. Youth Center Site Plan Approval – CDBG-R – John Grey/Warren Wooten
John Grey with the Wooten Company will be here to discuss this item.

Mr. Grey came forward to present information on the Youth Center Site Plan. Mr. Grey stated that after the last meeting they received the list from the PALS Program. He continued, “This list included: shuffleboard, Four-square, volleyball, swings, basketball court, playground area and a garden.” With those suggested the Wooten Company created a site plan. Mr. Grey describes the drawings to the Board of Commissioners and Community. Mr. Grey said that the lot was pretty small in regards to the activities that may be provided. Mr. Grey said that he is only responsible for the site work. 

3. Chamber of Commerce- Recommendation of Mini Grant Program Eligibility

Gary Gallman will present information concerning recommendations from the Mini Grant Committee on Program eligibility.

Mr. Gallman discussed with the Board of Commissioners changes to the credit report portion of the Mini Grant. This change will affect only the existing businesses.
Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 8:01 p.m.
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CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the February 16, 2010 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 8:02 p.m. 

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Womack.
Adoption of Proposed Agenda:  
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda with the removed of the first public forum and the amendment of item number seven.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Consent Agenda 
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the consent agenda with the amended minutes.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the consent agenda with the amended minutes for January 26.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Public Hearings

1. Public Hearing – Zoning – 420 West Martin Luther King Dr. 
Mayor Dean opened the public hearing. Brian Freeman came forward to speak on behalf of Positive Progress. 
Recommendation:  Table Conditional Use Permit for 420 West Martin Luther King Dr until next meeting to allow for another public hearing.
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for a motion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to table the conditional use permit application until next meeting to allow for another public hearing.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Close Public Hearing

Old Business

New Business

1. Ken Windley – Robeson County Manager- Discussion of 911
Recommendation: Table to discussion until Town Manager Long has attended the Robeson County meetings to get more information. 
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for a motion.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to table making decision on this item until Town Manager Long could attend some of the meetings offered by Robeson County.  Commissioner Womack seconded the motion.   The vote was four ayes: Commissioners McDougald, Morrison, Womack and Oxendine; one nay: Mayor Pro Tem Morton. The motion carried.

2. Youth Center Site Plan Approval – CDBG-R – John Grey/Warren Wooten
Recommendation: Approve the Youth Center Site Plan.
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for a motion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve youth center site plan.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

3. Chamber of Commerce- Recommendation concerning Mini Grant Program Eligibility

Recommendation: As Directed by the Board.
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for a motion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to change the credit check portion of the Mini Grant application to read that they have a choice of credit check or alternative payment method which would be payment after the work is done directly to the contractor. 
 Commissioner Womack seconded the motion.  Commissioner McDougald clarified the Mini Grant Committees request and Mayor Pro Tem Morton withdrew the motion and Commissioner Womack withdrew the second. 
Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to change the credit check portion of the Mini Grant application to read that they have a choice of credit check or the town will supply a grant letter to assure contractors or vendors the money is forthcoming for existing businesses only. Commissioner Womack seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Reports

1.  Commissioner’s Reports

Commissioner Womack commented on the debris by the Hardee’s near the bypass. Commissioner Oxendine asked about the gaming laws for Maxton and about the possibility of recycling. Town Manager Long said that he is currently speaking with Waste Management about those possibilities. Commissioner McDougald asked if businesses would be included in the recycling. Town Manager Long said that they could participate. Commissioner Morrison asked about the McLeod Cemetery and the fact that it doesn’t have a sign identifying it. 
2.  Manager’s Report

Town Manager Long gave an overview of the financial reports for the Town. 
3.  Police Chief Report
Interim Police Chief Deese came forward to give the police report. Commissioner Womack asked about the staffing needs for the police department. He asked about the officer that is currently on maternity leave. Interim Police Chief Deese introduced new officer, Santonia Robinson. Commissioner Morrison asked if there was still a problem with coverage during the early morning hours? Interim Police Chief Deese said only 14 days a month now instead of the whole month.
Announcements

Town of Maxton will host the Robeson County Municipal Association Monthly meeting on Tuesday, February 23, 2010 at the Freight Building located at 105 Railroad Street at 7:00 p.m.
Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners will hold its Annual Budget Retreat on March 4, 5 and 11th at the Freight Building from 6:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m.
Public Forum

Mayor Dean declared the public forum open. 

James McEachin, 910-844-3166, came forward to commend the Town Manager on the job that he is doing with the clean up in Maxton. 

Geraldine McLaurin, 305 McLaughlin Street, came forward to express her concerns with those people working on the streets in directing traffic. She expressed her concern at an episode she experienced at an intersection where a school bus and on-coming traffic. She said it was a very dangerous situation.

Closed Session - To discuss personnel and consult with the attorney, as allowed by G.S. 143-318.11(a3) and (a6). 
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to go into closed session. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to go into closed session to discuss personnel and consult with the attorney, as allowed by G.S. 143-318.11(a3) and (a6). Commissioner McDougald seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. The motion carried. 

Adjournment 
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. The motion carried. The meeting adjourned.

____________________________
        


 ________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    





Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith

